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Brief Introduction by Yu Fong Ying 

Wong Hin Shing (’61) loved his university days. After Wah Yan College Kowloon and D.B.S., 
he successfully enrolled at Hong Kong University in 1963 where he majored in English (6 
papers) and minored in History (3 papers). He was a residential student, gaining a place at 
May Hall where he spent most likely his happiest time as a student. He was also quite happy 
as a student of English. In his reminiscences, he said,” Remember in my previous 
conversations and emails with you, I always maintained that I was neutral about almost all 
of the professors, lecturers and tutors with the exception of Dr Sun? As I now reminisce 
about many of them, I find myself feeling more warmly than previously.” (email Oct. 16, 
2016) More, he used his research skills to ferret out information about them. Collected 
below from emails he sent me in 2016,  are his fond memories of teachers that he 
appreciated, as well as photos and facts about them, in no particular order except for the 
first two. His favorites were firstly Dr Amelia Sun, a kind motherly lecturer who was his tutor 
in the second and third years, and secondly Ms Margaret Yu who taught him English writing.  

 

After immigrating to Canada, he continued to follow their careers with interest and wrote 
and asked me about them. He was very disappointed that he lost touch with Dr Sun, and 
never stopped in asking me about her latest news. Alas, there was nothing I could tell him. 
Ms Yu immigrated to Vancouver where she lived by herself in a flat off Granville Street. I met 
her once after 1995 and Hin Shing phoned her right the way. 

 

Here then was how the English Department personnel looked like. To them all, with love, 
from Hing Shing and me. 

xxxxxxxxxx 



1 Ms Margaret Yu 

Ms Yu was my third year English tutor. (I don’t remember whether she tutored me in my 
second year or not, nor do I remember whether I was in any of her lecture classes in the last 
two years.) My first impression of Ms Yu was that she was very serious, to the degree of being 
severe. She spoke softly, but she seldom smiled. Unlike tutorials with some other lecturers, 
I usually felt uneasy in her classes. To be fair, her criticism was usually justified. 

 

Some time in the middle of my third year, I wrote an essay as an assignment. (I think we 
usually had to write an essay every week.) At the tutorial, she returned the essay to me, with 
this severe criticism: “I don’t understand how you can get to be in the third year here. Your 
English standard is not even at par with that of a Form 5 student.” I was devastated. 

 

Let me explain a bit first. I was studying Contemporary English, and had been reading novels 
of many writers circa mid-1960s. I was very attracted to the style of stream-of-
consciousness writing. (See footnote.) Most likely, I misunderstood the true essence of 
stream-of-consciousness writing. I wrongly thought it was just writing long sentences 
without the proper use of punctuations. So to those except myself reading my essay, it 
would be apparent that my written English was very sub-standard. I was glad that Ms Yu 
severely pointed out my dangerous deviation from writing proper English. 

 

From then on, I abandoned experimenting with writing styles that I didn’t really understand. 
In our graduating year, we had to pass the oral (viva voce) exam. Many of us were nervous 
about this aspect of our final exam. Ms Yu, and Ms Wang, had assignments for us third-year 
students. Each of us had to pick a topic and give a 5-minute speech. They gave us about a 
week’s time to prepare. 

 

David Chan (one of my DBS classmates who lived next to my hostel May Hall) who majored 
in English, would come to my Hostel and together, we would spend hours honing our oral 
skill. After many such sessions, we became very confident. I delivered my speech with 
confidence. It wasn’t a very good presentation, but it was good enough to be rewarded with 
nods and smiles from both Ms Yu and Ms Wang. So at the oral exam, facing a group of 
professors, lecturers and tutors, I spoke calmly and answered all the questions as 
adequately as I could. 



(I wasn’t nervous or frightened at the oral exam, but I was told by some fellow students that 
at least one got so sick she vomited after the oral exam.) I surely was very happy I had Ms Yu 
as my tutor in my third year! Though I respected Ms Yu, her severe appearance prevented 
me from knowing her better during my third year. After my graduation, some of us grads 
would form a group and visit our lecturers and tutors. 

 

One afternoon, we visited Ms Yu. She was cordial and invited us for tea and biscuits. We 
spent hours talking. It was at a certain point then that she invited us to listen to some of her 
favorite music pieces (she had quite a collection of LPs). I discovered that she loved listening 
to Nat King Cole who also happened to be one of my favorite non-classical-music singers. 
One of the songs was “For Sentimental Reasons”. I noticed that Ms Yu was humming with 
her eyes closed as she listened to the song. It was then that I realized that she was not what 
I thought all along. She wasn’t cold and severe, but rather, she was very sentimental and 
warm, though she seldom displayed this aspect of hers in front of her students at the 
tutorials. 

 

Years later, I talked with my late sister Ho-Kok about those HKU professors, lecturers and 
tutors who had taught both of us. She remembered Ms Yu well, and mentioned she was not 
cold at all but was a very caring person. I had lost touch with Ms Yu for several decades until 
one day, in the late 1990s, Yu Fong-ying mentioned in one of his emails that Ms Yu was living 
in Vancouver (Canada) and gave me her phone number. I immediately phoned her, 
mentioning my name. She didn’t quite remember who I was, but when I also mentioned my 
sister Ho-Kok, she said: “Ah! Now I remember I had taught her. But I’ve never realized you 
are his brother.” We chatted for almost an hour. She mentioned that she had retired from 
HKU many years ago and had been residing in Vancouver for many years. She was living 
alone. 

 

After my phone call with her, I immediately phoned my sister who lived nearby. She also gave 
Ms Yu a call in the next day or so and they had a warm and lengthy chat. My sister and I (both 
of us lived in Toronto then) would phone her around Christmas time for the next few years. 
Then one day, our phone calls remained unanswered…. 

 

Some time later, Yu Fong-ying notified me that Ms Yu had passed away. It was very sad for 
me and my sister to learn of Ms Yu’s passing. 



 

Rest in peace, Miss Yu! 

 

Footnote on the stream-of-consciousness style of writing: 

http://literarydevices.net/stream-of-consciousness/ 

 

Extract: 

“The Stream of Consciousness style of writing is marked by the sudden rise of thoughts and 
lack of punctuations.“ 

 

 



 



2 Dr Amelia Sun 

Dr Amelia Sun – I miss Dr Sun very much.  She was my English tutor in my second and third 
year at HKU.  She was very gentle and sympathetic, and encouraged us to express ourselves 
in essay writing and  speaking.  Through her encouragement, I tried my best in my essay 
writing, though with some disastrous results when I handed in an essay I wrote to Ms Yu, 
another of my English tutors.  (I was trying to imitate the “stream-of-consciousness” style of 
writing rather badly.)  I don’t think Dr Sun knew about that incident.  After graduation, some 
of us English Literature students visited Dr Sun, and she treated us to tea and delicious 
cakes.  After I emigrated to Canada, I wrote to her a few times.  The last time I wrote to her 
was to thank her for being my reference when I applied to York University for my MBA 
program.  Since then, we lost contact.  Over the years, I had been trying very hard to learn 
what happened to her in recent years without success.  Given her age ………… 

 

 

 

  



3 Professor Alan Green 

The first thing I noticed when Professor Green entered the lecture room on the first day of his 
Contemporary English class was – wow! he looked like one of my classmates Yu Fong-ying. 
Same dark-framed glasses, same clean-cut hair style and same serious composure.  

The second thing I noticed was Professor Green kind of mumbled softly when lecturing. You 
would have to pay very close attention to hear what he said. I was in his classes in my second 
and third years. His main topics were phonetics and sentence structure. Phonetics, or IPA 
in particular (international phonetic alphabet), as I understand (very superficially), is a 
system of using notations to help how to pronounce words. 

 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/International_Phonetic_Alphabet 

Examples: 

cat [kæt] 

push [pʊʃ] 

 

English sentence pattern practice, as advocated by Fries and Lado (“English Sentence 
Patterns: Understanding and Producing Grammatical Structures: an Oral Approach” etc), is 
very different from what I studied in my primary and high school days. In my days, we 
concentrated on grammar, parsing and so on based on the traditional Latin approach. 
Sentence pattern practice, or the Language Lab approach, stresses that the right way to 
learn English is to practise oral drill on basic sentence structures rather than just learn 
grammatical rules. 

 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Robert_Lado 

https://www.amazon.ca/Sentence-Structure-Michigan-Language-
Institute/dp/0472083074 

(Note: I’m not sure if the sentence pattern approach is still being used widely or not 
nowadays.) 

These two ideas were the most benefit I got from Professor Green. After I graduated from 
HKU, I taught for three years in a high school in Hong Kong. I tried to adopt both ideas when 
I taught English to my students (mainly Form 3 to Form 5). It was a good idea. However, I was 



inexperienced and not a very good teacher. To this day, I still don’t know if my students 
understood what I was trying to do. 

 

Professor Green, to me, was a very serious person. I never got close to him, but I really 
appreciate that he introduced me to IPA and English Sentence Practice. And for that, I’m 
very grateful to have him as one of my learned professors. I learned of his passing from my 
classmate Yu Fong-ying in 2000. 

 

Rest in peace, my respected professor! 

 

           

 

 



4 Mrs Mary Visick 

Mrs Visick taught me in all my three years at HKU. She was one of my English tutors in my 
first and second years. Even now, I’m still not sure whether I should have been in her tutorial 
classes in my first year. 

 

It happened like this. The list of students assigned to a specific tutor was posted on the front 
door of the tutor’s room. I noticed that, somehow, my name was included as one of her first 
year students. However, my name (“Wong Hin-Shing”) was spelled wrong. The name that 
appeared on the list was “Wong Yuen-Ching”. 

 

I immediately notified Mrs Visick that my name was spelt wrong. It should be “Wong Hin-
Shing”. She graciously mentioned that there should be no problem and that I should start 
my first tutorial with her in the next one or two days. To my great surprise, in the first tutorial 
class with Mrs Visick, among my small group of about four or five fellow students, there was 
this shy and lovely girl whose name was “Wong Yuen-Ching, Susan”. I said to myself, “Oh 
oh …!” 

 

Mrs Visick welcomed all of us and didn’t tell me to leave the tutorial class. She was a very 
gracious lady, but also a serious one. In my first year, I didn’t have much confidence about 
myself. I always thought I was at the bottom of my English classes. So one day, after many 
months with her as my tutor, I finally plucked up courage and wrote a note to Mrs Visick 
asking her how my academic progress was. 

 

Her reply was: “You’re doing fine. Don’t worry.” 

 

She gave me lots of confidence in my first year. She taught us English Literature in my second 
and third years. I still remember some of the authors and novels she introduced to us. One 
of the authors was Daniel Defoe who wrote “Moll Flanders”. I loved listening to her voice and 
watching her facial expressions. As she delivered the lectures, her face lit up and her eyes 
brightened. 

 



She also taught us some English ballads. One of the titles was “Frog Went A-Courtin” To 
make the lecture more interesting, she even sang the ballad to us, a little bit shyly. Her 
singing was not the greatest, but I admired her courage and genuine pleasure in singing the 
song. 

 

By the way, Mrs Visick also taught my late sister Ho-Kok in the late 1950s. Sometimes my 
sister and I would talk about HKU professors and lecturers. It happened that she had been 
taught by Prof Blunden, Mr Green (at the time), Mrs Visick and Ms Yu. (My sister was also in 
the same Dip Ed class as Mrs Helen Kwok in 1958-1959.) Except for Professor Blunden, all 
the others had also taught me.) My sister had very high regard for Mrs Visick. It was she who 
told me, years ago, that she learned from other fellow students that Mrs Visick had passed 
away. 

 

May you rest in peace, my beloved teacher! 

      

 

 



5  Dr Barbara Rookes 

Dr Rookes was one of my English tutors in my 3rd year. She was friendly and approachable, 
and a bit on the plump side. Two things I remember about her. First, she had thorough 
preparation before tutorial classes. She would cover a lot of pages on the reading 
assignment, and she used a lot of paper strips on certain pages and paragraphs she referred 
to. Eventually, I adopted her method of using paper strips as markers for reference when it 
was my turn to speak. I still use this method when I’m reading. 

 

Second, there was this story that sticks in my mind. In one of our tutorials, Dr Rookes asked 
us to read a particular story by Joyce Oates, the American writer. Don’t remember the title 
of the story, but it was about an old man’s encounter with a very young kid. It was a pleasant 
encounter – he talked most of the time. But at the end of the story, when he tried to get up, 
it was very painful for him. At the time (when I was still around 21 years old), I found the story 
hilarious. 

Now, at my old age of 72, this has become a painful personal experience when walking and 
getting up… And I’ll always remember this story. Thank you for introducing this story to me, 
Dr Rookes! 



6  Mr Ian McLachlan 

Mr McLachlan taught us some of the great Greek tragedies in our 2nd and 3rd year, for 
example, Aeschylus’s “Agamemnon”. He also introduced us to one of Ibson’s plays – 
“Hedda Gabler”. I enjoyed his lectures very much. 

 

(You can watch Ingrid Begman’s performance of “Hedda Gabler” (1963) on YouTube.) He 
struck me as a very handsome and likeable lecturer, with his beard and moustache, 
impeccable attire and soft-spoken words. I always enjoyed his lectures. 

 

One event I remember was that he invited us 3rd year students to a lunch bufflet gathering 
at his home during summer time. I mingled with the crowd and talked to Mrs McLachlan 
briefly. What I enjoyed most was Mrs McLachlan’s specially-prepared chestnut cake. It was 
so delicious I had a second helping. I’m not sure if either Mr or Mrs McLachlan noticed. If 
they did, they might have thought me a glutton. Even now, I can still remember the delicious 
cake! 

 

In 1989, during the Democracy Movement days, Mr McLachlan appeared on TV. I watched 
him speaking positively about the Movement. Prof McLachlan had taught at Trent University 
for many years. Many students found him a first-rate professor. He’s now Professor 
Emeritus at Trent University. He’s also a well-known author of novels, one of which, “The 
Seventh Hexagram”, uses Hong Kong as background.” 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

7 Dr Vicki Ooi    

 

 

 



8  Jane Lai 

 

 

 





 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



9, 10     Professor Edmund Blunden and Mrs Claire Blunden 

(Professor and Mrs Blunden taught in Japan before coming to Hong Kong. Professor Blunden 
retired from HKU  in the summer of 1964, and did not offer any courses to us in 1963-64. But 
he gave occasional lectures. One public lecture on World War II poets drew a full crowd. Mrs 
Blunden gave some lectures on Shakespeare, which Hin Shing attended. Both invited some 
students to their house for afternoon tea. HS used his sourcing skills to  Present the 
following pictures of them. One of them has Sister Ho Kok in it.)  

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



11 Helen Kwok (Mrs Helen Hoi-Lun Kwok Chang 

                          

 

Mrs Helen Kwok’s Dates 

 

 

                                 



12 Jack Lowcock 

 

 



Afterword, by Yu Fong Ying 

Hin Shing’s reminiscences pretty well covered most of the teacher staff of the English 
Department then, Two teachers he has not mentioned, either because he had not taken their 
subjects or because he/she gave only a few lectures in a course he took. Mrs Mimi Chan 
taught Chaucer. She was the sister of Mrs Helen Kwok, and also wrote a novel after 
retirement. She edited, together with Prof Roy Harris, “Asian Voices in English” (HKU Press, 
1991). Ms Monica Lai taught some part of 18th Century Literature. She translate Cao Yu’s 
“The Consort of Peace” (Kelly and Walsh, 1980) and with T.C. Lai, “Rhapsodic Essays from 
the Chinese” Kelly and Walsh, 1979). One tutor mentioned by Hin Shing is Miss Wang. Other 
tutors that Hin Shing knew about were Yau Shun-chiu (MA 1966) and Raymond Fung Wai 
Man. There might be a few lecturers and tutors the two of us did not know about.  

Hin Shing was keenly aware of possible copyright issues in quoting from his sources. I 
acknowledge the materials fromf Wikipedia and other official documents like the blurb of a 
novel or faculty information. The people mentioned by Hin Shing were active mostly in the 
1960s; more than half a century has elapsed up to now. I acknowledge the help of all the 
individuals and sources that Hin Shing reproduced.  

 


